














6. Indo-Pacific Area Expertise. As indicated in the NatiQnal 
Defense Strategy, China is leveraging military modernizati--:1 n c:,nd 
predatory economics to coerce neighboring countries to reorder 
the Inda-Pacific region to their advantage. As China continues 
to seek economic and military ascendance, it will continue to 
pursue a military modernization program that tries to displace 
the United States to achieve global preeminence in the future. 
Recognizing this challenge to U.S. national security interests, 
the Navy must grow an officer corps that includes strategists 
and leaders who excel in their knowledge of the political­
military affairs and U.S. strategic interests in the Inda­
Pacific region. 

7. Adverse Information

a. Just as you must consider positive performance, you must
consider incidents of misconduct and substandard performance 
documented in an officer's record when determining those 
officers who are best qualified for promotion. Adverse 
information may reflect negatively on an officer's suitability 
for promotion and future service in positions of greater 
responsibility and trust. Members must give careful 
consideration to each incident. For those eligible officers who 
are recormnended for promotion and who have received disciplinary 
action, or whose privileged information record (Electronic 
Military Personnel Records System Field Code 17) contains 
matters relating to conduct or performance of duty, every board 
member shall review the information contained therein personally 
prior to the final board decision. 

b. While the Navy is, and will remain, a Service of the
highest standards and strict accountability, we do not embrace 
blind adherence to a zero-defect mentality. All of us have made 
mistakes in the past; the test is of the character and 
resilience of the individual and his or her ability to learn and 
grow from that experience. In selecting the best and fully 
qualified officers to meet the future needs of our Navy, you 
should not automatically discount any officer who, except for a 
single incident, would otherwise be considered to be among the 
best qualified from those you consider fully qualified. Careful 
scrutiny of the adverse information at issue and the officer's 
overall record is necessary to ensure the board recommends the 
officers best and fully qualified for promotion, and who satisfy 
the exemplary conduct requirements of section 8167 of title 10, 
U.S. Code. 

8. Show Cause Determination. In addition to determining which 
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APPENDIX - B 

EQUAL OPPORTUNITY AND DIVERSITY GUIDANCE 

1. The Department of the Navy is dedicated to equality of
treatment and opportunity for all personnel without regard �o
race, religion, color, sex (including pregnancy), gender
identity, sexual orientation, or national origin.
Discrimination on any of these bases is contrary to the
Department's values of honor, courage, and commitment. The Navy 
strives to maintain a professional working environment in which 
an individual's race, religion, color, sex (including 
pregnancy), gender identity, sexual orientation, or national 
origin will not limit his or her professional opportunities. 
Accordingly, within this board's charter to determine the 
officers who are "best and fully qualified," you must ensure 
that officers of every race, religion, color, sex {including 
pregnancy), gender identity, sexual orientation, and national 
origin are given fair and equitable consideration. 

2. Your evaluation of all officers must be fair and equitable.
You should be particularly vigilant in your evaluation of
records to take care that no officer's promotion opportunity is
disadvantaged by service utilization policies or practices. You 
should evaluate each officer's potential to assume the 
responsibilities of the next higher grade. This includes his or 
her ability to successfully lead a diverse organization, the 
overriding factor being performance of duties assigned. 

3. The Navy benefits when we capitalize on the innovative
spirit and diverse experiences, perspectives, backgrounds, and
ideas in our ranks. Diversity is not founded on statistics, 
percentages, or quotas. Diversity is about achieving peak 
performance. Our Navy should draw upon the entire possible set 
of talents and backgrounds to address new threats and 
challenges, take advantage of emergent opportunities, and 
maximize our warfighting capability. 

4. The Navy has assigned some officers outside of traditional
career development patterns (e.g., institutional instructors,
recruiting, diversity officers, and equal opportunity billets)
These assignments, though greatly beneficial to the Navy, may
have foreclosed to the officers so assigned opportunities
available to other officers. In addition, other utilization
policies or practices, such as those based on statutory
restrictions on the assignment of women, may have had an effect
on career opportunities. Such assignment practices should not
prejudice the selection of these men and women for promotion.
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